KYOGLE & villages

Community Newsletter

APRIL/MAY 2019



In this ISSUE

MAYOR'S MESSAGE - 2 - NEW BRIDGES OPENED - 3 - FREE ASBESTOS TESTING KITS IT'S SHOW TIME NEW SPACE FOR YOUNG ARTISTS - 7 -

LANDCARE OPEN DAY

\$53M investment in the future of Kyogle LGA

Kyogle Council Mayor Danielle Mulholland describes Council's \$53 million 2019/2020 budget as an investment in the future of Kyogle.

"We have exceeded expectations in securing grant funding and continue to deliver on our most ambitious capital works program ever," Cr Mulholland said.

"The next four years will see further investment in our villages, roads, bridges, pre-schools, parks, gardens, pools, library services and community.

"With grant funding assistance from the State and Federal governments, over the next four years \$37 million will be invested in our roads and bridges.

"The Clarence Way alone will receive \$12 million, including \$8 million for the initial sealing of the gravel section south of the Bruxner Highway.

"We will also set aside \$20,000 per year to establish a Local Heritage Fund to assist businesses and residents protect our heritage for future generations.

"Regardless of how ambitious our cur-

rent works program is, we will continue to lobby for further funding so we can deliver beyond expectations, particularly priority projects like the Tabulam agribusiness precinct and the Clarence Way."

General Manager, Graham Kennett said Council continued to punch above its weight and deliver for our community.

"A total of \$10 million over the next four years is dedicated for bridges across the LGA, with eight bridges scheduled for renewal in 2019/20 and a further 21 bridges identified for replacement across the four year period," he said.

"Since Council adopted the 2014 Long Term Financial Plan, we have delivered \$61 million in capital works, with a further \$27 million included in the current 2018/19 budget.

"Infrastructure spending will see a further \$61 million in capital works delivered over the next four years, with a \$25 million capital works program in 2019/20."

Other budget highlights include;

• \$140,000 in 2022/2023 to change to LED for highway lighting that will reduce greenhouse gas emissions and



Continued Page 3



from the Mayor ...

Council recently released its budget for the upcoming financial year.

We looked at the first four years of our Long Term Financial Plan, what we wanted to achieve, what we could achieve and how much money we would need to deliver the projects that the community has identified as a priority.

People often hear the words "long term financial plan" without understanding that this plan gives us a clear path forward while being financially responsible to our ratepayers.

We are heavily reliant on external grant funding - only 23 per cent of our revenue comes from rates - so our networks and relationships across all levels of government, industry, community groups and other stakeholders are really important in identifying priority projects and getting the funding we need.

Our Council has been very pro-active in this area and will continue to be, to make sure we are hitting the benchmarks we have set for ourselves.

I am really happy with what has been achieved over the last couple of terms of Council and the feedback from the community has been incredibly positive.

People are noticing the changes in and about the place.

With the help of the State Government's Stronger Country Communities fund, the Federal Government's Bridge Renewal Program and other government grants, I believe we have exceeded expectations in delivering an ambitious works program, the basic services and the little extras that people expect from their Council such as pools, parks and gardens or the availability of additional bins for those on a waste collection route.

Our tip shop has just been completed, the new gallery has opened, the pools across the Council area are being upgraded, and the villages will soon start to see the Stronger Country Communities co-funded projects roll out.

These latter projects were identified by the various village communities as priorities for them and in a time when people are becoming increasingly dis-





Members of Kyogle's Relay for Life team which competed in the Casino event to raise funds for the Cancer Council.

engaged with any kind of government consultation, it's really exciting to be able to back up words with on-theground results.

Council also has been rolling out an ambitious bridge renewal program and I'd like to take a moment to recognise the bridge crew. They do a wonderful job, sometimes in extreme weather conditions and this work is appreciated and enjoyed by residents across the local government area.

The Fairymount Festival was a roaring success and I would like to congratulate the organisers on a well-run event.

The Village Challenge, which saw teams from Wards A, B and C go head-to-head in a series of challenges including trivia, art, talent quest and barefoot bowls, was a great way to include people from the whole Council area.

I'm pleased to announce that C Ward took home the trophy which will make



Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland holds the Fairymount Festival Village Challenge Cup after her C Ward team won the inaugural challenge. She is pictured with fellow councillors and challenge participants, Cr Maggie May (B Ward), left, and Cr Kylie Thomas (A Ward).

a tour of the ward with an explanation of the challenges and who our entries were for each.

We also put together a team for the Relay for Life which was held in Casino.

Last year, to raise awareness around cancer survivors and carers, Richmond Valley Mayor Robert Mustow walked with Trevor Wilson from Casino to Kyogle to pass the baton to me with the challenge to join the relay.

The relay was held at Casino's Elizabeth Park and our team managed to rack up 188.4kms in total. Congratulations to all the participants - it was a gruelling night but the opportunity to hear people's personal stories and the journeys they've been on was priceless.

Until next time,

Danielle Mulholland



Two new bridges and two more on the way

Two new bridges were officially opened on the same day earlier this month that Council was advised it had received part funding for another two new bridges.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland together with Federal Member for Page Kevin Hogan officially opened Campbell Bridge, *pictured top right*, and Hyde Bridge on Lynches Creek Road before a small but appreciative crowd of locals.

The new two-span concrete bridges were built at a cost of \$1.9 million and were funded on a 50/50 basis by Kyogle Council and the Federal Government through its Land Transport Infrastructure program. They were part of a five bridge package for Kyogle Council.

Of the five bridges, Dwyer Bridge on Back Creek Road and the Somerville Bridge on Ettrick Road are already completed. With the completion of these two bridges, there only remains the replacement of the Burt Rayner Bridge on Findon Creek Road to complete the package.

Work will start on it in the upcoming financial year.



After opening the new bridges on Lynches Creek Road, Mr Hogan announced the Federal Government would provide \$1.3 million under the Bridges Renewal Program to build new bridges to replace Hootons Bridge on Hootons Road and Mathews Bridge on Green Pigeon Road.

Council will put \$1.7 million towards the project estimated to cost \$3 million.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said Council was delighted to once again partner with the Federal Government to deliver two new bridges.

"Our focus continues to be on improving connectivity and accessibility for residents, ratepayers and visitors to ensure the area's



future prosperity," she said.

"We look forward to continuing to work with the Federal Government for the benefit of the Kyogle Local Government Area."

BUDGET IS AN

"investment in the future"

From Page 1

reduce operating costs by \$30k a year.

- \$421,000 for library services, in addition to the \$170,000 in the current budget for the upgrades to Kyogle Library.
- \$317,000 for emergency services.
- \$496,000 for swimming pools, including the continuation of the extended season and extended opening hours during times of extreme heat.
- \$67,000 for pre-schools.
- \$622,000 for parks and gardens.
- \$98,000 for community donations and financial assistance including \$11,437 for the three Australia Day Committees.
- Funding to progress the Tabulam water supply project and the provision of sewerage services to Tabulam, Wiangaree and Mallanganee through the NSW Governments Safe and Secure Water Program Copies of the draft budget, adopted by Council at its 8 April meeting for public



Almost \$500,000 has been included in the budget for public swimming pools which includes funds for the continuation of the extended swimming season and extending opening hours during times of extreme heat.

display and comment, are available from Council at 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, on Council's website www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au or at Wadeville store, Woodenbong Post Office, Tabulam Post Office, Cawongla store, Mallanganee Post Office, Old Bonalbo Post Office, Kyogle Library, Wiangaree

Post Office, Bonalbo Post Office, and the mobile library.

Submissions should be made in writing by 4pm on 7 May 2019 to the General Manager, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle or email Attention General Manager to council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au.





headspace now available in Kyogle

Young people from Kyogle and district can now access headspace counselling services in Kyogle.

Headspace Lismore will provide counselling services in Kyogle on Tuesdays for young people aged between 12 and 25 years of age going through a tough time. If you are:

- Feeling down or worried about things
- Being bullied at school
- Having problems at home
- Struggling with your sexuality or relationships
- Would like help with drug and or alcohol use
- Or feel it would be helpful to have someone to talk to and get support from, then headspace may be able to help. For further information or to arrange a counselling session, contact headspace Lismore on 6625 0200.

Headspace is a non-profit organisation for youth mental health established by the Australian Government and funded by the Department of Health and Ageing under the Youth Mental Health Initiative Program.

SPORTS CLUBS

can apply for AED grants

Local sporting clubs have until 6 May to submit their grant application for an Automated External Defibrillator (AED).

An AED is a life saving device which delivers a controlled shock to an individual experiencing cardiac arrest, increasing their chances of survival.

The grants are offered through the NSW Government's Local Sport Defibrillator Grant Program, which provides NSW sports clubs the opportunity to acquire an AED package for their club or sports facility at a reduced cost.

Sporting organisations will be able to choose from a panel of approved AED Service Providers and a variety of AED packaged services with the level of customer service that meets their needs.

An AED package will include:



- An AED
- AED familiarisation instruction (within 28 days of delivery)
- A minimum of six years of essential AED maintenance

Grants of up to \$1300 are available for sporting clubs/organisations on the North Coast.

For further information about the Local Sports Defibrillator Grant Program and how to apply, for to https:// sport.nsw.gov.au/clubs/grants/ defibrillator.

HOLIDAY opening hours

Council's Kyogle landfill and all its waste transfer stations will be closed on Anzac Day-Thursday, 25 April.

All waste disposal services will return to normal on Friday, 26 April.

Council's public pools at Kyogle, Woodenbong and Bonalbo will open on Anzac Day, with the Kyogle pool open from 10am-6pm. open as normal on Friday, The last day of operation

for all three pools before they close for the off season is Sunday 28 April.

The Kyogle library and Council's administration centre also will be closed on Anzac Day, but will re-26 April.

ANZAC DAY to be commemorated

Anzac Day 2019 will be commemorated at the following locations across the Kyogle Local Government area on Thursday 25 April.

Bonalbo/Old Bonalbo

5.25am - Assemble at the corner of Sandilands and Koreelah Streets to march to Patrick McNamee Anzac Memorial Park for 5.30am Dawn Service. Breakfast at Bonalbo Bowling and Recreation Club. 9.30am - Anzac Service at Old Bonalbo Soldiers' Memorial Hall conducted by Rev Peter Boughey on behalf of Old Bonalbo

10.55am - Assemble at corner of Sandilands and Peacock Streets to march to Bonalbo Community Hall for 11am service. Wreath laying ceremony at Patrick McNamee Anzac Memorial Park to follow. 12pm - Refreshments and two-up at Dog and Bull Hotel and Bonalbo Bowling and Recreation Club.

Kyogle

5.30am - Dawn Service at the Kyogle Cenotaph.

10-10.15am - Group and individual wreath laying at Kyogle Cenotaph

10.15am - Assemble for Anzac Day March adjacent to the Kyogle Pool.

10.30am - March through centre of town. 11am - Anzac Day Memorial Service at Kyogle Memorial Institute

Woodenbong

10.30am - Assemble for Anzac Day March at National Australia Bank. A flyover has been requested

11am - Anzac Day Memorial Service at Woodenbong Public Hall, guest speakers



will be Rod Watson and family.

11.45am - March to the Lest We Forget Sign; wreath laying ceremony.

12.30pm - Luncheon at RSL Hall, numbers limited.

4-8pm - Two-up Woodenbong Hotel run by Woodenbong RSL and Woodenbong War Memorial Trust; Minute silence at 6pm



Discount Policy on trial for another year

Kyogle Council is already one year into a two year trial of a policy to discount developer charges across the local government area.

The Developer Contributions and Charges Discounting Policy was introduced in March last year and will be reviewed in March 2020.

It waives developer charges and contributions on all development across the local government area except for heavy haulage projects and most subdivisions.

Council hopes by waiving the charges and contributions it will give developers the incentive to bring forward key projects that will boost the local economy and grow jobs.

The policy is in line with Council's Community Strategic Plan which seeks to grow the area's "cultural diversity and its economy through investment in services, infrastructure and sustainable businesses".



It follows a previous decision by Council to waive development contributions for small lot subdivisions (to create lots of less than 500m² in area) in the Groom Street medium density precinct.

The policy applies to all new development consents issued by Council and completed before the review of the policy in March 2020.

The policy can also apply to existing consents where the development consent is still current and the development has

not been completed.

Anyone with a previously approved but unimplemented development consent can apply to Council to amend the consent so that applicable contributions can be waived. However, the waiver is dependent on the development being completed while the policy is in effect.

Since the policy has been in place Kyogle Council has received five applications to modify existing consents to waive contributions.

FREE ASBESTOS testing kits

Kyogle Council in partnership with North East Waste continues to offer householders free asbestos testing kits in a bid to reduce the unsafe removal of asbestos by home renovators.

The testing kits provide an easy step-by-step instruction sheet on how to take a sample safely and include a P2 mask, sample bags and a pre-paid satchel to send to a certified asbestos testing company.

The results of the test are emailed to the householder with information on how to dispose and remove asbestos

The program offers up to two samples per household and residents can pick up a kit at Council's administration centre, the Kyogle landfill or waste transfer stations at Woodenbong, Bonalbo and Mallanganee.

CAUTION ASBESTOS



e you renovating and unsure whether your property contains asbestos?

Pick up a sampling kit at Kyogle Council's Administration Building, Kyogle Landfill, Woodenbong Landfill, Mallanganee Transfer Station and Bonalbo Transfer Station. gister for the program bring a copy of your rates notice. Call (02) 6632 1611 for more inform.









Homes built prior to 1990 could potentially contain asbestos cement products, especially in the eaves, external and internal wall cladding, ceilings (particularly in wet areas like bathrooms and laun-

Asbestos can be released into the air when products are incorrectly handled so it's important to find out of materials contain asbestos to minimise the risk.

dries) and fencing.

Householders should note that it is not possible to find out whether a material contains asbestos just by looking at it. Laboratory testing is the only accredited means to correctly identifying asbestos.

Council also has asbestos disposal kits available for householders.

The kits allow the removal of household quantities (ie less than 10m2) of bonded asbestos and provide protective clothing and other requirements to safely collect and dispose of the asbestos.

One kit is available per household.

Please call the Kyogle land-

fill on 6632 3002 at least 24 hours before delivering wrapped and taped asbestos to the site to allow for proper handling and disposal. Please note that fees apply for disposal of asbestos.

Residents are reminded that removal of more than 10m2 of asbestos must be carried out by a SafeWork NSW (formerly WorkCover NSW) licensed removalist.

For further information please contact Council's Planning and Environment Department on 6632 1611.



ROAD, BRIDGE

works continue unabated

The Green Pigeon Road Blackspot project is continuing on track.

The road should be open to traffic by the time this newsletter reaches your mailbox. The new road alignment, *pictured right under construction*, provides much safer road conditions for motorists and rainfall in April has shown the recently installed culvert to be working effectively.

Council expects the initial seal of this section of road to be completed in June.

Council's bridge program is continuing at a great pace. Construction is underway on the long awaited Hayes Road bridge.

The new concrete bridge will replace a timber structure that has carried a 2 tonne load limit for many years.

Approaches and abutments of the Culmaran Creek Road bridge are complete and bridge girders have recently been delivered to site; Council expects this bridge to be completed at the end of May. Council will also commence construction of a new concrete and steel bridge on Boomi Creek Road during May.

Council is back in action at Mitchell Bridge on Williams Road. The remaining steel bridge parts have been delivered and the bridge is expected to be completed in May, weather permitting.

This is the last bridge replacement for Williams Road.

With Birney Bridge now open, Williams Road residents will be able to enjoy unfettered access for the first time in years once Mitchell Bridge is finished.

Council would like to thank the patient and resilient residents of Barkers Vale for their cooperation and information sharing during this project which has involved replacement of five bridges on Williams Road and one on McClelland Road.

Heavy patching is continuing at multiple locations on Summerland Way. The rehabilitation project on Summerland Way at Mount Lindesay is nearing completion, the Blackspot-funded rehabilitation of the Peacock Creek Road and Clarence Way intersection and rehabilitation of Bruxner Highway near Culmaran Creek will be finalised in the near future.

Pipe installations to be carried out in May include Sextonville Road, Eden Creek Road, Webbs Road, and Hillyards Road.

Council would like to thank the public for their cooperation with the many road closures in April. Due to ANZAC Day and Fairymount Festival activities, there were many changes to road conditions but everything went smoothly with motorists following traffic control signage and directions.



IT'S SHOW TIME in the Upper Clarence

Dust off your Akubra, pull on your jeans and head out to Bonalbo and Woodenbong on May 3, 4 and 5 as the two Upper Clarence towns host their annual agricultural shows.

The $91^{\rm th}$ annual Bonalbo Show will be held on Friday 3 May and Saturday 4 May, with the $27^{\rm th}$ annual Woodenbong Show to follow on Sunday 5 May.

Friday's program at Bonalbo will include working cattle dog trials and the judging of the pavilion exhibits, while on Saturday there will be a horse events including heavy horses, poultry and cattle judging, show jumping, a Young Farmers Challenge, a grand parade, and live music.

As well as the traditional show attractions on Saturday there will be a Kids Bouncy Rodeo which will perform four



shows across the day and will be available for kids to play on between shows.

The action at the Woodenbong Show gets underway at 8am with equestrian events, show jumping, and a championship dog show.

Other events on the day-long program include beef cattle judging, a miniature horse show, kids' games, a Show Girl competition, pavilions classes, and a damper competition.

There also will be sporting events, a grand parade, and heavy horses.

For the more adventurous, the show society has booked Pterodactyl Helicopters to do paid joy flights, weather permitting.

There will be plenty of grandstand and picnic seating around both the Bonalbo and Woodenbong showgrounds and hot and cold food and refreshments will be available throughout the weekend at the two events.



LIBRARY NEWS

School holiday fun

There will be free school holiday activities for children aged 5-12 years of age at the Kyogle library on Wednesday 24 April and Friday 26 April.

Both sessions will run from 10.30am-11.30am.

Activities will include upcycling to make a lava lamp and doing some spooky science!

Bookings are essential and should be

made by 23 April for both sessions.

For further details and bookings contact Kyogle library staff on 6632 1134.

Library closures

Kyogle library will be close for the Easter public holidays from Good Friday 19 April through to Easter Monday 22 April.

The library will re-open at 10am Tuesday 23 April.

The library will also be closed on Anzac Day, Thursday 25 April, re-opening at

10am on Friday 26 April.

Pizza and Pages

Pizza and Pages is held at the Kyogle library every month during school terms.

The event is for tweens and teens (10-18 years olds) and has free fun activities, give-aways and pizza.

The May Pizza and Pages event will be held on Thursday 16 May from 3.30-4.30pm. No bookings required, just come along and join in the fun.

ART SPACE for young artists

Council's Roxy Gallery has a new exhibition space solely to showcase the area's young articts

Dubbed the "Stepping Up" Gallery, the exhibition space is located in the newly refurbished foyer of the Kyogle Memorial Hall (KMI)

Molly Darvall is the first young artist from the region to be featured in the Stepping Up Gallery, with her exhibition currently on display featuring a range of her coloured pencil on paper drawings.



One of her pieces, Still Hanging On, *pictured above*, was a finalist in Frankie Magazine's Good Stuff Awards and was in-

spired by society's current attitudes toward the protection of native wildlife and how human interaction with their environment has negative impacts on their habitat.

Molly also draws portraits of pets.

Director of Council's Roxy Gallery Ruth Tsitimbinis wants to hear from young people interested in showcasing their work in this new space.

If you are interested in mounting an exhibition in the 'Stepping Up' Gallery or coordinating a group show please contact Council's Roxy Gallery director at roxygalley@kyogle.nsw. qov.au or pop into the gallery

which is located upstairs in the KMI

Meanwhile, the Roxy Gallery's current exhibition featuring the works of members of the Woodenbong Art Group is on show until 4 May.

After that, the gallery will close for a month while work is undertaken on the verandah along the front of the KMI.

It will re-open in early June with a new exhibition.

Council apologises for any inconvenience the closure may cause but believes opening up the gallery to the verandah will bring some interesting opportunities for both artists and patrons.

Calendar

Flower show

Kyogle Garden Club will hold a Flower and Foliage Display at the Kyogle Memorial Institute on Friday 26 April from 2-4pm and Saturday 27 April from 8am-3pm. Admission is \$2.

Displays will be by club members as well as local growers. There will be a raffle (sponsored by CRT), demonstrations on plant propagation and care as well as plant sales on Saturday.

For further information please phone Peter on 0413

423 713 or Doug on 0418 616 388.

Autumn market

The Woodenbong Autumn Yowie Country Market will be held on Saturday 25 May 2019 at the Woodenbong Public Hall from 8am-2pm.

As well as a large variety of stalls, there will be a craft table where people can dress up their beanies or winter hats. Gwen Deem will attend and will have beanies for sale to assist the Fred Hollows Foundation.

There will also be food stalls, espresso coffee, and live music,

Woodenbong hosts a sea-

sonal market on the last Saturday at the end of each season. To book a stall or for further information phone Marian 0487 635 558.

Mothers Day Classic

Kyogle will once again host the National Breast Cancer Mothers Day Classic on Sunday 12 May.

The 5km fun run/walk will start and finish at the Kyogle Visitor Information Centre and go round the off stream storage facility.

For further information, go the group's Facebook page at www.facebook. com/events/237957785 2275419?sfns=mo

Kyogle Bazaar conducts online survey

Organisers of the Kyogle Bazaar are thinking of making some changes to the market and want the community to provide their feedback through an online survey.

Changes being considered are a switch from the fourth Sunday of the month to the fourth Saturday of the month and moving from the Amphitheatre Park to Memorial Park (between the post office and the swimming pool).

The changes are aimed at attracting more stallholders and more patrons.

To take part in the survey go to www.surveymonkey.com/r/2FJTGB2.

OPEN DAY

Since the national Landcare movement started in Australia in 1990, Kyogle Landcare has been involved in numerous land, waterway and habitat management and restoration projects.

One of these projects focuses on the beautiful and endangered Richmond Birdwing Butterfly.

This butterfly has one specific host plant – a vine – which its survival is entirely dependent upon. Kyogle Landcare has been propagating these vines. They can be grown in dappled shade with some light support for the vine to climb. Fences, trellises and shed walls are all suitable.

Through the wide range of

these projects the association and its members have developed a strong local knowledge base.

To share the local knowledge, and provide an opportunity for people to learn how they too can participate in creating a better environment, Kyogle Landcare is holding an Open Day.

The open day will be at the Landcare nursery in Alcorn Park (adjacent the tennis courts) on Saturday 4 May from 9am to 1pm.

A number of activities, all free of charge, are on the program which is as follows:

9.30-10.30am - A basic propagation workshop. People are asked to book a place by phoning Meg Bishop on 0418 676 879.

10.30-11am - A Koala talk, including preserving and enhancing their habitat.



11am-12pm - A tour of the adjacent Fawcetts Creek where an amazing amount of restoration work has taken place over the last year.

12 - 12.30pm - A presentation on the Richmond Birdwing Butterfly.

12.30-1pm - An introductory workshop on wildlife rescue and rehabilitation.

A range of plants will be available for sale with small

tubes being \$1 for Landcare members and \$2 for non-members. Large tubes are \$2 for members and \$4 for non-members.

Birdwing butterfly vines are \$5 for members and \$10 for non-members.

Landcare membership is \$15 single, \$20 family or \$10 concession, which can be easily recouped through discounted plant prices.

Council MEETINGS

The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday 13 May 2019 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are generally held on the second Monday of every month except January and June. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Question Time which provides an opportunity for the public to ask questions of Councillors and senior staff. To speak to Council on a specific issue during the meeting, email or phone the General Manager prior to the close of business on the business day preceding the meeting for public access.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

www.myroadinfo.com.au

Council contact and info

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday

9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas

0428 919 496

kylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan

0402 097 185

hayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson

0419 600 848

janet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 6632 1436 or 0437 252 376

john.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714 or 6633 3338 (a/h) maggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352

bob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor)

0438 931 425

danielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Lindsay Passfield

6635 1429

lindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Earle Grundy

6665 3290

earle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474
Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800
Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM
MONDAY TO FRIDAY